
Minutes 

 

 

PETITION HEARING - CABINET MEMBER FOR 
PLANNING, TRANSPORTATION AND RECYCLING 
 
17 June 2015 
 
Meeting held at Committee Room 3 - Civic Centre, 
High Street, Uxbridge UB8 1UW 
 
 

 Committee Members Present:  
Councillor Keith Burrows (Chairman)  
 
Also Present: 
Councillor Peter Davis (Agenda Item 6) 
Councillors Lynne Allen and Peter Curling (Agenda Item 7) 
Councillors Susan O'Brien and Douglas Mills (Agenda Item 8)  
 
LBH Officers Present:  
Steve Austin (Principal Engineer) 
Danielle Watson, Democratic Services Officer 
 

1. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST IN MATTERS COMING BEFORE THIS MEETING  
(Agenda Item 1) 
 

 None. 
 

2. TO CONFIRM THAT THE BUSINESS OF THE MEETING WILL TAKE PLACE IN 
PUBLIC.  (Agenda Item 2) 
 

 It was confirmed that the business of the meeting would take place in public. 
 

3. CONCERNS IN RELATION TO SPEEDING TRAFFIC IN SHARPS LANE, RUISLIP  
(Agenda Item 4) 
 

 There were no petitioners or Ward Councillors in attendance, however, Councillor 
Philip Corthorne had emailed the Cabinet Member directly to inform him that he 
supported the petitioner's request. 
 
The Cabinet Member, Cllr Keith Burrows, discussed the report with officers. 
 
Resolved - Meeting with the Petitioners, the Cabinet Member: 
 
1.  Considered their concerns regarding vehicle speeds in Sharps Lane, 
Ruislip.  
 
2. Noted the moderate speeds recorded during a previous traffic volume and 
speed survey which was undertaken in September 2013. 
 
3. Asked officers to undertake classified traffic volume and speed survey(s) 
at location(s) to be agreed with the petitioners and the relevant Ward Members.  
 
4. Instructed officers to add Sharps Lane to future phases of the Council's 



  

Vehicle Activated Signs programme and the Council’s Road Safety Programme 
for further investigation in liaison with Ward Councillors. 
 

4. REQUEST FOR HEATHCOTE WAY AND PEPLOW CLOSE, YIEWSLEY TO BE 
INCLUDED IN PARKING MANAGEMENT SCHEME  (Agenda Item 5) 
 

 Concerns and suggestions from petitioners included the following: 
 

• Parking restrictions had been implemented in surrounding roads such as 
Tavistock Road, which had pushed the parking problem into Heathcote Way. 

• Local businesses were using the road to park, including a vehicle repair 
workshop. 

• Some people were parking inconsiderately, which was not safe. 

• The refuse lorries were unable to access Heathcote Way. 

• Residents were concerned that Emergency Services would have trouble gaining 
access to the road. 

• Some vehicles were parked for over 2 weeks at a time. 

• It was difficult to find a parking space at night. 
 
The Cabinet Member, Cllr Keith Burrows, listened to the concerns and responded to 
the points raised.  Cllr Burrows highlighted that a Ward Councillor had submitted an 
email supporting petitioners concerns which read as follows: 
 
"The expansion of the parking management scheme in Yiewsley is continuing to have a 
displacement effect on those roads presently outside the scheme. I do not doubt the 
difficulties expressed by the petitions and I support their application. It should be noted 
that in the petition reference is also made to Peplow Close (off Heathcote Way) and it 
may be prudent to include this short road in the scheme as well. 
 
All Ward Councillors supported the statement made and Cllr Burrows agreed that it 
would make sense to include Peplow Close, as this road would be affected if residents 
of Heathcote Way were to be included in a Parking Management Scheme.  Cllr 
Burrows informed petitioners that he was unable to give them a timescale as to when 
residents would be consulted on options to address the parking in their road; however, 
he was confident that the issues raised would be addressed at the earliest opportunity.   
 
Resolved - Meeting with the Petitioners, the Cabinet Member: 
 
1. Considered the concerns raised by petitioners regarding parking in 
Heathcote Way, West Drayton.  
 
2. Asked officers to add the request to the Council’s extensive parking 
programme for further investigation and to include Peplow Close.  
 

5. REQUEST FOR DOUBLE YELLOW LINES IN OLD ORCHARD CLOSE, UXBRIDGE, 
AND INCLUSION IN A RESIDENTS PARKING SCHEME  (Agenda Item 6) 
 

 Councillors Peter Davis attended the meeting and spoke as Ward Councillor. 
 
Concerns and suggestions from petitioners included the following: 
 

• Taxis and minicabs were using the road to park. 

• Sometimes there were as many as 12 minicabs parked on the road. 



  

• The taxi drivers were giving residents grief and abuse. 

• Other roads had Parking Management Schemes, as a result the parking had 
transferred to Old Orchard Close. 

• Enforcement had started to give Penalty Charge Notices to vehicles parked on 
the grassed verges, which were being ruined by inconsiderate people who 
parked there. 

• The refuse lorries could not access the road. 

• Litter was often left by the mini-cab drivers. 

• Car dealers were also leaving their vehicles in the road. 
 
A Ward Councillor spoke in support of the petitioners’ request and raised the following 
issues: 
 

• Old Orchard Close was a nice area. 

• Had seen the issues raised by petitioners. 

• Supported petitioners concerns, along with the other Ward Councillors. 

• Parking had transferred from other roads that had parking restrictions. 

• Customers from the local pub were thought to be using the road to park. 

• There had been issues with the refuse lorries accessing the road. 

• Supported petitioners' request. 
 
The Cabinet Member, Cllr Keith Burrows, listened to the concerns and responded to 
the points raised.  Cllr Burrows read part of an email from another Ward Councillor, 
who also supported petitioners' views. 
 
Cllr Burrows explained that waiting restrictions applied to everyone, including residents. 
Parking was an emotive issue and as parking schemes developed other roads were 
now experiencing a transfer of parking.  Cllr Burrows also informed petitioner of how 
the resident parking permits worked and how much they cost.  
 
Resolved - Meeting with the Petitioners, the Cabinet Member: 
 
1) Considered the concerns raised regarding parking in Old Orchard Close, 
Uxbridge. 
 
2) Decided that the request for parking restrictions in Old Orchard Close be 
added to the Council’s future parking scheme programme for informal 
consultation with residents as soon as resources permit. 
 

6. REQUEST TO ALTER THE PARKING RESTRICTIONS IN STIRLING ROAD, HAYES  
(Agenda Item 7) 
 

 Councillors Lynne Allen and Peter Curling attended the meeting and spoke as Ward 
Councillors. 
 
Concerns and suggestions from petitioners included the following: 
 

• Would like parking bays that are formalised. 

• Currently residents were able to park with 2 wheels on and 2 wheels off. 

• The only places where people could not park was across shared driveways. 

• Driveways were often partially blocked. 

• Contacted enforcement, but they were unable to issue Penalty Charge Notices. 

• The signs were old and outdated. 



  

• Would like a scheme that worked for residents. 
 
Ward Councillors spoke in support of the petitioners’ request and raised the following 
issues: 
 

• Fully supported petitioners request. 

• Would like information on dropped kerbs to be provided to residents. 

• Residents who pay for a dropped kerb, should be able to use it. 

• Would like residents to have a formal scheme. 
 
The Cabinet Member, Cllr Keith Burrows, listened to the concerns and responded to 
the points raised.  Cllr Burrows agreed that the scheme needed to be formalised so 
that residents and non-residents were clear on where they were able to park. 
 
Resolved - Meeting with the Petitioners, the Cabinet Member: 
 
1) Considered the concerns raised by petitioners with footway parking in Stirling 
Road, Hayes. 
  
2) Asked officers to add the request for a formalised footway parking scheme in 
Stirling Road, Hayes on to the Council's forward programme for the 
rationalisation of existing footway parking schemes. 
 

7. PETITION TO STOP THE PROPOSED TRAFFIC ISLANDS AND PEDESTRIAN 
REFUGE ON CORNWALL ROAD, RUISLIP MANOR  (Agenda Item 8) 
 

 Councillors Susan O'Brien and Douglas Mills attended the meeting and spoke as Ward 
Councillors. 
 
Concerns and suggestions from petitioners included the following: 
 

• Petitioners thanked Councillors and staff for suspending the proposed works at 
such short notice to allow them to present their objections to the scheme. 

• A significant number of residents objected to the proposals and petitioners were 
prepared to assist the Council to help determine alternative measures. 

• Petitioners stated that they would like the status of the suspension to be 
permanent, not temporary. 

• It was suggested that the proposal would turn Cornwall Road from a residential 
road to a main road, here would be a negative impact on house prices and 
residents would lose parking spaces.  As such, residents did not want a Parking 
Management Scheme. 

• If petitioners had more time, more signatures would have been obtained 
supporting petitioners' request. 

• A report had been made by Mr T. Harvey for Southampton and Leeds 
Universities which suggested the design would result in increased traffic speeds. 

• It was noted that not all residents had been consulted. 
• Residents wanted the scheme to be permanently stopped. 

 
Ward Councillors spoke in relation to petitioners’ request and raised a number of 
issues which included the following: 
 

• Ward Councillors thanked petitioners for attending the hearing. 

• It was noted that a Cabinet Member decision had been made in February/March 



  

2015. 

• Although there were approximately 380 residents who were on the electoral roll 
that lived on Cornwall Road, less than half of these residents had signed the 
petition. 

• The Council had been trying to resolve the issues on Cornwall Road for a 
number of years. 

• The speed of vehicles travelling on Cornwall Road had gotten faster and faster 
and local Councillors had been on site visits with the Local Police Team to target 
those who were speeding. 

• It was noted that speed bumps were not considered a suitable solution as 
residents living in other areas where speed bumps had been implemented had 
often complained about the noise they had created as well as the vibration 
effects.   

• Emergency Services would not be keen on chicanes or speed bumps.  It was 
not a pleasant experience to travel in ambulance when going over speed 
bumps. 

• There was a width restriction on West End Road to protect Torrington Road. 

• All 3 Ward Councillors had received representations from residents, who were 
equally as passionate as petitioners, for the proposals to be implemented. 

• In response to the comment made by petitioners, Ward Councillors advised that 
they had not heard of house prices being reduced in value as a result of traffic 
calming measures being implemented. 

• It was suggested that other options, such as chicanes, would not be appropriate 
for Cornwall Road and would reduce parking further than the current proposals. 

• Ward Councillors believed that something needed to be done before there was 
an accident or someone was killed and had witnessed a motorbike travelling at 
over 60mph.  Two drivers had also been seen speeding at between 34mph and 
39mph with children in the car. 

• One of the Ward Councillors had previously been a school Governor at Sacred 
Heart School, and the parents had often asked for measures to be implemented 
on Cornwall Road as cars had been written off on that road. 

• It was noted that the number of signatures on the petition represented 48% of 
the household in Cornwall Road. 

• The Ward Councillors wanted Cornwall Road to be safe for everyone. 
 
The Cabinet Member, Cllr Keith Burrows, listened to the concerns and responded to 
the points raised.  Cllr Burrows explained that there were many reports in the public 
domain that contradicted one another and that some schemes may work in one area 
but not in another.  Cllr Burrows informed petitioners that the Council had a number of 
highly skilled engineers, who were able to design and implement schemes that were fit 
for purpose. 
 
Officers informed petitioners that, during the initial consultations, every house on 
Cornwall Road was hand delivered a letter informing them of the proposals.  During the 
last consultation, only residents directly affected by the proposals were delivered a 
letter of the plans.  The Cabinet Member also refuted claims that letters had not been 
delivered and informed petitioners that the Council did not use Royal Mail to ensure 
that everyone received their letter. 
 
The Cabinet Member highlighted that the Council did not install speed cameras, as this 
was part of Transport for London's (TfL) remit.  Additionally, for a road to have a speed 
camera installed, there would have to have been at least 3 people either Killed or 
Seriously Injured for the Council to make a case.   



  

 
Cllr Burrows informed petitioners that the proposals being put forward were the best 
option for Cornwall Road at this stage which was the reason why the Executive 
decision had been made in February/March 2015. 
 
Resolved - Meeting with the Petitioners, the Cabinet Member: 
 
1. Considered the petitioners’ request to "stop the proposed traffic islands and 

pedestrian refuge on Cornwall Road". 
 
2. Noted the results of previous consultations and petitions received on various 

options for Cornwall Road and the nature of the concerns that were raised by 
residents to these. 

 
3. Noted that a scheme was developed to introduce two traffic islands and one 

pedestrian refuge in Cornwall Road as phase 1 of a possible series of 
measures. 
 

4. Instructed officers to implement the scheme as currently proposed, and to 
review the scheme after 6 months and report the results back to the Cabinet 
Member and Ward Councillors.  

 
5. Instructed officers to conduct 24/7 speed surveys before and after the 

scheme is implemented.  
 

  
The meeting, which commenced at 7.00 pm, closed at 9.09 pm. 
 

  
These are the minutes of the above meeting.  For more information on any of the 
resolutions please contact Danielle Watson on 01895 277488.  Circulation of these 
minutes is to Councillors, Officers, the Press and Members of the Public. 
 

 


